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November 20, 2017
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Draft

Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair
Attending are:  Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Eryn Boone, Mike Edgington, Sam Daniel
Agenda Revisions and Approval
November 20 2017 Agenda approved
October 16 2017 Regular meeting minutes approved
October 23 2017 MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting minutes approved
October 23 2017 GBOS Spec. Mtg re GFD purchase of fitness equipment minutes approved
October 30 2017 GBOS Spec. Mtg re Ballot measure to allow WPD to enforce GVSA parking minutes approved 

Announcements:  
· GBOS/LUC Quarterly meeting is scheduled for Monday, December 18 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

· LUC and Trails Committee will be electing officers at their January regular meetings. PSAC will designate their 2018 Chair at the January regular meeting.

· GBOS seats A and B are up for election in April 2018.

· Kenai Mountains Turnagain Arm Heritage Area Corridor Communities Association (KMTA CCA) is seeking a Girdwood resident to serve on their board of directors. More info available at http://www.kmtacorridor.org/about-us/

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Whittier Tunnel Surface and Drainage Improvements project.  
Anne Brooks, Brooks & Associates, presenting.  Gordon Burton, tunnel manager also attending to answer questions. 
Project includes tunnel drainage systems, repair to Whittier portal roof, updated signage and traffic control devices. Feedback from previous presentations has focused on emergency vehicle access during construction, impact on daily commuters, and request for early notice of construction activity.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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This is a winter project, scheduled for October 1 thru April 30, 2018.  Tunnel will operate on its normal winter schedule on weekends and holidays.  Public is invited to sign up for email alerts regarding construction schedule.  Project will be updated on AK Navigator system as well.
Most of the time, emergency vehicles will be able to access the tunnel as needed by having construction equipment moved out of the way.  If there are times that construction will not be moveable, WPD will be made aware and will park vehicle at portage portal and will be given access past construction via construction vehicle.  WPD may also opt to station officers in Girdwood over dates when access is limited as they have during other tunnel closures.


2. Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor:  GBOS to consider how to address community’s concerns regarding the “sweep design” for the bike path road crossings with the State. 
At the request of the Public Safety Advisory Committee and with the support via motion by GBOS, Sam Daniel contacted Scott Thomas with DOT to initiate discussion of the “sweeps”.  Scott Thomas’ response was that the current design meets design standards, the project is closed and that there is no funding to change the design. DOT has reported that due to feedback from this project, the standard design is changing, not to incorporate road shoulder in to bike path at crossings.  

There are 3 intersections that are of primary concern.  Glacier Creek, Danish Circle, and Brenner.  Side street access at these intersections is flat and drivers on side streets have good visibility along bike path.  Sweeps at these locations guide pedestrians in to the road with no barrier between pedestrians and traffic. Vehicle are using these sweeps as pull-outs.  Narrower traffic lanes are causing cars that pass each other to push traffic in to sweeps.  Combination of these factors is unsafe for pedestrians, especially in a community that uses paths for transportation, year-round.  

In presentations prior to construction, the sweeps were shown running parallel to the road with clear separation between the road and path.  This changed at some point, possibly due to engineering drainage and utilities at these intersections.  The design is faulty, and DOT knows this or they would not have changed their standards for future projects.  The issue comes down to having the State find funding to correct these intersections.

Motion:
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to draft a letter to be sent to Jennifer Johnston, Cathy Giessel, DOT Commissioner Marc Luiken, and Governor Bill Walker requesting that the State of Alaska fix the sweep design of the Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor to restore the 2’ shoulder and provide separation between the bike path and Alyeska Highway at road crossings.
Motion by Sam Daniel/2nd by Robert Snitzer
Motion carries 5-0

Discussion:  Eryn Boone states that the crossings that are not flat, like the Mine roads, are better with the sweep design as there is less sightline view of the bike path for those drivers and pedestrians.
Diana Livingston suggests getting a cost estimate to fix the situation. Girdwood 2020 has discussed this issue with DOT and is certain that Commissioner Luiken is aware of it and believes it likely that DOT could provide estimated cost for fixing the intersections.  Project could become a CIP list item.  


GBOS agrees that DOT may have estimate.  GBOS wants for SOA to pay for reconstruction, this shouldn’t come at the expense of the GVSA or other projects.

Sam Daniel and Mike Edgington to collaborate on the letter and present a draft to GBOS.

3. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin
Officer Elections will be held at the January GTC meeting.

Girdwood Trails Management Plan annual review and update will be on the GTC agenda in Feb and March.

Group discussed preserving an ungroomed backcountry ski area up-valley of current and proposed Nordic grooming area.  GTC to informally study the area throughout this winter and discuss again in March 2018.

GNSC completed rebuild of bridges behind the church.  Old bridges are still to be removed.

Hand tram is closed and removed.  It will be painted, welds checked etc and replaced in late May.

GNSC is starting to reach out to groomer volunteers and will set up groomer training once there’s more snow.

Hikers be aware.  Reports of trapping on HLB land on Beaver Pond Trail near Abe’s Trail.  HLB is aware of the traps and has posted that trapping in that area is illegal.  This is a trooper issue, as AST enforces Fish and Game regulations.

b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Lewis Leonard
Lewis Leonard reports that at the November 15 meeting, Amanda Sassi provided a draft RFP for consulting services.  Purpose of this is to find out how much it would cost to receive consultant help in guiding the committee in the Area Plan project.

Group discussed how to contact stakeholders who are often missed in outreach.
Next meeting is November 29.  Group will consider switching to monthly meeting for 2 hours instead of twice monthly for 1 hour.
4. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
No report.

MOA budget approval is TUE night November 21.


5. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
2484 visitors to library in October.
Library closed for Thanksgiving holiday THU and FRI this week.

Meghan was transferred to Mountain View; Library is seeking volunteers to help with programs.  Interested volunteers should contact Claire at 343-4074 or agnici@muni.org

6. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley
Parks & Rec

Staff are handling mutt mitts, trash and maintenance.  Let us know if something needs to be attended to: 343-8373 or 343-8374.

We’ll be hiring summer staff (30 hr/week) early spring for May-September seasonal work.

We’ll be seeking a campground host for summer 2018 also early in the spring. May-September assignment in the park.

Ordering picnic tables and bbq’s for the Lions Club Park for installation in summer 2018.

Tennis Committee to order wind screen for summer 2018.

Working on permitting, design and cost for work on Iditarod NHT.  Part of the project will be replacing the bridge across California Creek at the lower part of the trail.

Skate Park will be fundraising at the Holiday Bazaar. Next meeting is November 29, 2018 project priorities to be discussed.

Playground pickets are complete and ready to be installed.

Library boosters agreed to purchase tree to decorate the Community Center lobby and bins for Toys for Tots and Food Bank collection.

GBOS Grants:  Revision forms are in; Year end reports will be due early 2018. Once those are complete, grant contracts will be issued for 2018 grantees. Next grant cycle starts in April.

Hand tram is closed for winter.

Roads:

Steam thawing of culverts starting tomorrow due to prolonged cold spell.

Large projects are wrapping up:

Egloff Project moving to warrantee phase for 1 year.

Fire Station working on punchlist items.
GFD received new Extractor, should be on-line tomorrow.


Budget:

Capital Accounts:
Undesignated Fund 



$310,231
Roads Capital 406 Fund 


$150,000

Parks Capital Reserve 406 Fund 

$290,712*
Community Room Capital Reserve 406 Fund 
$74,000
* Some of these funds are reserved for crosswalk light.
Roads:

October expenses $40,000

YDT 
$435,000

Public works overall

$737,846 of $1,039,426 or 70% of annual budget

Likely to have surplus at the end of the year.

Parks:
YTD
$197,000 of $312,864 or 63% of annual budget.
SCA payment no yet made.

Likely to have surplus at the end of the year.

IGC’s on pace, usually more IGC charges show up at end of the year.

Fire Hall contingency fund encumbered $350,000.

Some amount of that fund has been spent on paving the back parking lot.  Amount of this expense TBA.

Remaining encumbered funds will be placed in a 406 account to be more flexibly spent after project is completed.

7. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Sam Daniel.

PSAC is researching cost and process to create a Girdwood Police Department for the purpose of studying the feasibility of a GPD.  Kyle Kelley produced analysis of relative costs of police departments in Alaska serving towns of similar size as Girdwood.  Analysis so far shows that WPD is a more cost-effective approach to policing.

There is also an on-going discussion with MOA regarding a possible rural model for APD service.

Sam Daniel will be recommending a Whittier Girdwood Summit to take place once the new Whittier offices are complete.  Goal is to build relationship between the two communities as we have many things in common:  Visitor Industry, proximity from urban center, trails, seasonal activities and work

 
Police Report – Chief Schofield was not able to attend this meeting.  He is continuing to work on the reports for May, August, September, October.  These are delayed due to his extended time off duty for medical reasons.
Kyle reports that WPD has been working on two serious cases in Girdwood this week.  Chief Schofield says there has been excellent cooperation with APD and the State Coroner in working on these cases.

B) Roads and Utilities – Jerry Fox
No additional report.
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Eryn Boone
No report on parks and rec.  Cemetery is later on the agenda, however group discusses that 
agenda item during this time.

Cemetery presentation by Tommy O’Malley

Tommy reviews that preliminary work on large projects often is funded by the Girdwood Service Area in order to produce plans and estimates so that funding sources can be found.

Engineering study earlier in the process found that there are approximately 70 acres of land suitable for burial at the proposed site.

Cemetery Committee has gathered input on style and type of cemetery, deciding on required elements needed with initial construction and selecting other elements to be added in later phases. CRW has provided proposal to draft the schematic design of the cemetery @ $49,910.  Schematic design will produce construction estimate, which is needed in order to secure funding for the project. There are not many experts in this field, so CRW recommends an outside consultant to work on the project. 

Schematic Design phase funding would mainly come from Cemetery budget.  Currently there is $16,000 in the Cemetery Account, another $20,000 will be added if budget passes assembly tonight without changes.  That leaves $13,910 to be used from other funding source.

Tommy states that he has recently met with City Manager Bill Falsey to bring him up to speed on the project.  He has also met with Melinda Freeman, with the MOA Department of Health and Human Services, which manages the Anchorage Memorial Park.  Municipal cemetery is running out of space and has an obligation for burial of indigent population in the area, as well as having the responsibility to run the Anchorage Memorial Park in to perpetuity. Cemetery is an Areawide function.  Possible that the MOA could bond for this in April 2019 election.  Cemetery Committee is also looking in to funding from Veteran’s Administration and other grant possibilities.  No fee to be paid for the HLB land that is proposed.  Management of the land would switch from HLB to DHHS.
Eryn Boone states that the contractor should come to review the site in summer instead of winter as described in the proposal.  Kyle adds that contract can’t be signed until funding is set after the new year, so proposed visit in December/January isn’t reasonable.

Cathy Frost, who lives next to the proposed site and runs the Raven Glacier Lodge states that there are many questions still to be answered about the proposed cemetery and that the mid-day meeting times for the committee are not conducive for her to attend. She has attended the walk-through of the site and wants more information

Jerry Fox asks Tommy if there is a request for funding at this time.  Jerry is reluctant to approve additional funding at this time when the taxpayers who voted for Cemetery to be added to GBOS powers were told to expect tax funding of the project @ $20,000 per year and this would bring the total cost so far to $100,000 (this includes survey, feasibility study and now proposed schematic design).  Jerry recommends that cemetery committee step back and review funding options as state funding is very unlikely.

Tommy reviews that the cemetery was voted for with 68% approval. There is no expectation of Girdwood taxpayers paying for construction or operation.  There is no expectation that the State of Alaska will pay for construction.  Construction would be by the Municipality of Anchorage, as they need more space for burials in the next 10 years.  

Once constructed, Girdwood taxpayers would pay to clear parking lot of snow, estimated at $15,000.  Operation and maintenance would be paid thru IGC’s shared as AreaWide expense. 

Mike Edgington asks about the possibility of grant funds to pay for Schematic Design.  Tommy O’Malley states that this phase has been paid for by the service area for other projects.

Jerry Fox asks if the MOA might pay for Schematic Design.  Kyle states that this year’s budget is set for approval tomorrow night.  For the MOA to include it in the budget, this would be a 2019 project.  
Sam Daniel states his support for this project, although it is more expensive than originally discussed.  Cemetery is a quality of life issue, it has the support of the community expressed through the vote for cemetery powers and self-taxation to bring the project along, and a cemetery is a sign of a more developed sustainable community.  He recommends progressing though the Schematic Design phase with GBOS funding, and states that in this process, neighbors needs to be listened to and their concerns addressed.   Sam thinks that $14,000 of additional GBOS funding is worthwhile to know more about the project overall.

Outcome of the discussion overall:

· There needs to be additional communication of the project with the neighbors.  Meeting time needs to be adjusted so that neighbors can attend.

· Cemetery needs a clear statement of support and involvement from DHHS regarding operation and maintenance.

· Cemetery needs a clear statement of support from the Mayor/city manager that the MOA will support a bond proposal in 2019 to pay for construction.  
Tommy O’Malley plans to meet with Bill Falsey again. Eryn Boone, as the Cemetery Supervisor, will attend that meeting.  

· There is no rush to vote today, as the contract cannot be signed until January 2018 when funds are confirmed.

Next cemetery meeting is now scheduled for THU December 7 at 7PM. Cemetery Committee to invite Sharon Freeman from DHHS to attend this meeting.  GBOS members are urged to attend, as are neighbors of the proposed site in order to ask questions of the committee.  Topic will also be on the agenda for the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting in January.
D) Fire Department  – Robert Snitzer – no additional report
Update of GFD – Chief John Banning
365 calls YTD.  Fire Department is hosting Community Thanksgiving on WED evening. 4 GVD members have been hired by Anchorage Fire Dept recently.  More local residents of Girdwood are applying to volunteer at GFD, the department will start scheduling interviews.
There is a community CPR program available through the Fire Department.  Call or check the website for more information.  Extractor has arrived and should be in service soon. Other purchases are moving along through purchasing system.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
Most land use topics are on the agenda later on.  Some items that were discussed and are not on GBOS agenda are:


Public comment from Di Powers regarding bear issue in 2017 and request for better handling of trash by residents and businesses.  There will be outreach with Alaska Waste and the company that handles trash for Alyeska Resort regarding this.


Paul and Cindi Wilson spoke regarding lack of building inspections during construction of the Glacier View Condos next door to the Snow Raven Condos.  Review of how the permitting system worked in 2007 when this project came through LUC and GBOS shows that the system is tighter and provides better input from community in these projects. Discussion of why permits are paid for by builders in Girdwood but no inspection takes place will be a topic for the next MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting in January.

Title 21, Chapter 9 Land Use Regulation Update committee is being re-formed.  First meeting was 6PM this evening.  Future meetings are to be held at 6PM on the 2nd MON of each month, prior to Land Use Meeting.

Public Comment:

Barbara Hunt spoke in favor of making medical assistance to end life of terminally ill legal in Alaska.  Harriet Drummond is working to get HB54 out of committee for legislature approval. Barbara requests that GBOS write a resolution of support for HB54.  

GBOS discusses this and requests that it is placed on the GBOS December agenda as old business.
Andy Hehnlin states that beavers are ruining fish passage from Industrial Park to Forest Fair Park.  Kyle recommends getting a trapping permit from fish and game.

OLD BUSINESS: 
9.  Challenge Alaska Request for Renewal of GBOS Resolution 2016-14, to be included in Challenge Alaska’s Alaska Mental Health Trust Transit Grant Application, which is due Dec 15, 2017. (Beth Edmands-Merritt)

Last year GBOS signed a similar resolution, the grant was approved and the new vehicle is being built.  It should be in service later this winter.  There is a second vehicle that also needs to be replaced.  Beth requests the Resolution of Support for this one as well.

Eryn Boone read draft Resolution 2017-16 in to the record.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2017-16 as written.

Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion carries 5-0
 

Beth says that Challenge will hold party at Challenge Alaska Building on December 16 to celebrate their land purchase and the newly replaced decks at the facility. 

10.  Update on language for voting ballot to allow Girdwood’s designated public safety provider to provide parking enforcement.  
GBOS approved language for the ballot at a special meeting on October 30, 2018.  Kyle says the Assembly is likely to review and approve this ballot item for the April election after Thanksgiving.
11.  Update on Seward Highway Policing.  
Current state grant of $200,000 is funding intermittent service by APD officers on the highway, however once the grant runs out of funding, there will be no service. Jon Weddleton has introduced recommendation for MOA funding of APD service, although the amount of funding proposed is not currently known.  Weddleton asked GBOS and 2020 to provide support letters for this funding.
Motion:
GBOS moves to write a Resolution of Support for municipal funding to be used for APD enforcement on the Seward Highway as a stopgap measure while the State of Alaska works on sustainable long-term funding.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Sam Daniel
Motion carries 5-0


Mike Edgington to work with staff tomorrow to write the resolution.

12.  CRW Engineers proposed funding of $49,910 for Girdwood Cemetery Schematic Design.
This was discussed under the Supervisor Reports Item 7C.

NEW BUSINESS:  

13. Agenda Item LUC 1711-04:  Discuss agenda topics for December 18 GBOS/LUC joint meeting.
Current topics for this meeting are:  
Building Inspections.  

Permits are paid by those building but inspections are not performed.

Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor.  

Update on letter to DOT Commissioner, Governor, Legislators

Cemetery

Update on Cemetery Schematic Design
Girdwood Industrial Park, Phase 2 

LUC had recommended Zoning be a topic at the meeting, however now the Title 21 Chapter 9 committee is re-formed, so this may not be necessary.


14.  Consider items to include in a request for state funding for Capital Improvement Projects (CIP List).
There is no expectation of state funding large capital projects, however it is good for GBOS to identify large projects to focus on in the future.
Group reviewed the 2017 CIP list.  
Roads

· Comprehensive Road and Drainage Improvement Study:

Kyle recommends updating the Road and Drainage Study to Replacement of Culverts at Davos, Lake Tahoe and Mt. Hood.  
Engineering is done for these culvert replacements.  Cost of construction is approx. $800,000.

· Explore location and development of Second Road Access to Girdwood.
No change

Facilities:

· Girdwood Multipurpose Community Complex.

Kyle recommends that this is updated to as the scope of the project and partnerships have changed.  New narrative will emphasize that Little Bears is a high priority for the community, and the garage storage for MOA roads/parks and rec also needs to be replaced.  

Parks and Recreation

· Alyeska Playfield/Parking

No change

Mike Edgington states that the Girdwood Industrial Park Phase 2 construction should be added to this list of projects.

15.  Agenda Item LUC 1711-05:  Initial Presentation by Girdwood Auto/Turnagain Towing regarding conditional use permit for a towing and impound business at the Girdwood Industrial Park. (Brian Holliman, presenting).

This discussion is regarding Block 3 lot 4, the lot leased by the Girdwood Fire Department.

Brian Holliman is requesting fee waiver ($4,500) for Conditional Use Permit as this CUP will be for temporary use of the lot until space is available for them to lease in Phase 2.  Expectation is to move to long-term lease lot in approximately 2 years.

Shared space on GFD lot is an area of 30’x100’ for impound lot for 10-20 cars.  Area will be secured with fencing and drip pans and pads will be used to catch fluids from cars.  This service is a benefit to the community as they could impound abandoned vehicles, and provide storage from highway & local accidents.

GBOS will vote on Resolution of support for fee waiver.  Separate Resolution of Support will come when project has moved through process farther and packet comes back from Planning Dept.

16.  Agenda Item LUC 1711-06:  Initial presentation by Snowfree Plowing regarding purchase a 3 acre lot in Phase 2 of the Girdwood Industrial park from HLB in order to build on the lot to meet business needs. (Bob Wolfe, presenting)
Bob states that he fears retribution from HLB because he is bringing his concerns forward.  He believes HLB will lease lots while he is out fishing in the summer and that he’ll miss the opportunity to bid.

There are issues with the HLB process in working on the Girdwood Industrial Park and the final plan.  Process was not noticed to the stakeholders in the Girdwood Industrial Park, they didn’t have an opportunity to comment on it until platting was complete.
Conflict is that the HLB is in the business of self-funding HLB. Their primary concern is not the community of Girdwood.

Group discusses how the Industrial Park planning came about, after many years that the community lobbied for development of the land.  There is no funding at this time for Phase 2.

Bob Wolfe is advised that HLB Advisory Commission is the best organization to work through.  Girdwood has representative on the commission, Ron Tenny and Brad Quade. Ron Tenny will be asked to attend LUC and GBOS starting in December.

Motion:

GBOS moves to allow meeting to extend past 10PM.

Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion carries 4-1

Robin Ward will attend the LUC/GBOS joint quarterly meeting in December.

Topics to be discussed with her are:

Discussion of public notice to take place in the future.  Girdwood local newspapers.
Advise the community on the material at the industrial park that has come from the airport project.

Discuss how HLB will receive community input on phase 2 and 3

Brief Ron Tenny and Brad Quade on Industrial park history and future concerns.

Discussion should be positive and solution-based.

Action Item Updates as assigned:

Request for Executive Session:
Other:

Meeting adjourned 10:10PM
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